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Newtown Board of Education  
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub-Committee Minutes 

August 12, 2021, 2:00 p.m. 
Board of Education Conference Room 

3 Primrose Street 
Newtown, CT  06470 

 
 
 
Call to Order: The BOE CIP Sub Committee meeting was called to order at 2.00 pm by Mr. 
Delia   
 
Participants:  Dan Delia, Sub Committee Chair and BOE Vice Chair, Deborra Zukowski,  Sub-
Committee & Board Member, Tanja Vadas, Director of Business, Robert Gerbert, Director of 
Facilities, Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue, Superintendent,  
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 1:  Approval of June 14, 2021 Minutes 
Mr. Delia made a motion to approve the minutes of June 14, 2021. Ms. Zukowski moved the 
motion. Mr. Delia second the motion.  Motion passes to approve the minutes of June 14, 2021.  
 
 
Item 2  CIP 
Mr. Gerbert gave a rough timeline of the CIP.  He said it will go to the full Board in September, 
then onto the Board of Finance, and then the Legislative Council will combine it with the town.  
 
Mr. Gerbert walked the sub-committee through the CIP with any thoughts on making changes. 
 
Mr. Gerbert stated he shifted projects a year or two such as the Hawley ventilation, HVAC 
renovations which was in year 2 and 3 and has now moved them to year 1 and 2.  He stated the 
numbers on the CIP are based on the Board of Finance and Town funding for Hawley.  Mr. 
Gerbert stated he tried to put things on the plan that he felt were critical.  He then discussed the 
Head O’Meadow boilers which were originally in year 3 and he moved them to year 1 for the 
new plan.  He stated it was so far back on previous plans.  He said the boilers are coming on 50 
years old now. 
 
Mr. Gerbert stated some of the new things he added on year 1 was the replacement of the Chiller 
at Reed, which would include upgrading of antiquated building management controls and a fence 
for security reasons.  He also said he added the high school 5 HVAC units over the A-wing.  He 
stated there were 10 units in all 5 in A-wing and 5 in B-wing, and split the cost for 5 units in year 
1, and 5 units in year 2.  He said he also included upgrades to the antiquated controls for both 
wings.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue asked if the $6M is enough for the Middle School.  Mr. Gerbert stated he was not 
sure until the Board of Finance starts to ask questions.   
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Dr. Rodrigue asked if he spoke with Building & Site.  Mr. Gerbert stated he did speak with Mr. 
Adriani in which he told Mr. Gerbert he was pleased to see the High School projects listed and 
also made a recommendation for Middle Gate to add some renovations for the bathrooms and 
also the pool unit at the high school which both are in year 5.   
Ms. Zukowski stated we know Hawley is a smaller school and with no ventilation in the 21 
section, the cost is going to be $8M.  She then asked if the $6M dollar made sense for the Middle 
School.    
Mr. Gerbert stated it is hard to know until we get in there.  He said if you look at the C-wing at 
the Middle school it is two stories and a flat roof and should be straight forward, similar to the 48 
wing at Hawley.  The driving cost for Hawley is the 21 wing. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue asked the question how does anyone really know the cost.  Mr. Gerbert stated until 
we get closer we don’t know.  She stated she is concerned about having a wrong number.  
 
Ms. Zukowski stated we know that the hazardous waste has been taken care of at the Middle 
School, but wanted to know if there was going to be hazardous waste at the Hawley school.  Mr. 
Gerbert stated he did not know until a thorough survey was completed. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated by rights we could say the costs could be as much as Hawley 4 years down 
the road. 
Mr. Gerbert stated potentially yes. 
Dr. Rodrigue asked what is the harm in bumping up the number to where Hawley is.  She said 
she would rather come in with a lower cost than a higher cost. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked is this is the same effort per square feet.   
Mr. Gerbert state no, he thought the Middle school should be a lot easier and there is already 
some infrastructure that is there.  
Ms. Zukowski stated it may be bigger but it will be easier which is why $8M is more 
comfortable. 
 
Mr. Delia stated then we will bump up the Middle School project to $8M and asked Mr. Gerbert 
to add a footnote that states we are using this number similar to the Hawley project as our 
estimate as we get closer to the project the cost will fluctuate. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the replacement windows in year 9 for the High School and how it 
would influence the HVAC projected in year 2 for the B-wing.  
Mr. Gerbert stated he said the window units are so big that it would not make much of a 
difference.   
 
Mr. Delia asked about the $50K in year 7 for the design.  He recommended combining year 9 of 
the $400K and year 7 of the design to $450K in year 7.  He though it would fit better in year 7 
since we only have the $1M budgeted for that year.   
 
Mr. Delia also recommended to change the $150K for Middle Gate in year 7 to $200K as a 
placeholder since the cutoff is $200K for CIP projects.  He also mentioned about the $100K in 
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year 4 for the Middle Gate replacement design.  He stated we should just combine the $1M in 
year 5 with the $100K and call it Design and Replacement for $1.1M in year 5 for Middle Gate. 
 
Mr. Delia asked about moving up the Reed Intermediate paving and also asked if it makes sense 
to do all of the paving at the same time. 
Mr. Gerbert stated the more you do the more you get a bulk discount, but it might be unrealistic 
to pave every lot in a single summer. 
 
Ms. Zukowski asked about the middle school paving that was included in the budget, and asked 
if that was going to be included in this CIP.  Mr. Gerbert stated that this would be included in 
year 6 for the middle school and he would pull that project out of the operating project list.   
 
Ms. Zukowski asked a question for thought on what was considered town expense and what was 
considered school district expense. She stated the town owns the building and the town should be 
providing viable, livable, workable buildings and wondered whether the parking lot could be part 
of that.  If the parking lot is posing a safety hazard to our students and staff should it be listed as 
a town expense or a district expense.  Who’s responsibility is it. 
Mr. Delia stated he thinks this could be a town expense and thought that it is bonded through the 
town. He also stated this does not even show up on our budget.  He further stated he has 
concerns as we are maintaining the buildings and if it becomes a town maintenance project than 
it could be a concern that things might not be done in a timely manner. 
 
Mr. Delia asked the sub-committee if everyone was satisfied with the changes to be made to the 
CIP for moving this forward to the full board. 
Ms. Zukowski asked if some of these projects are going to be bringing a year to year 
improvement in costs and do we have that information available for savings. 
Mr. Gerbert said not yet.  Some of these are rebate eligible such as the Reed chiller, and the two 
HVAC jobs for the high school.  He said he could look at the structure that Eversource has and 
put a ball park number to it. He also stated the HVAC will be running more efficient so we will 
be saving on operating costs and we will also save on maintenance costs, especially at the high 
school.   
 
The sub-committee agreed to make the discussed changes and present the CIP to the full Board 
on August 24th. 
 
Item 3 End of Year Financials 
 
Mrs. Vadas presented the financial for the end-of year and stated we did end with a positive 
balance of $27,238 and will recommend this be added to the Non-Lapsing Account at the next 
board meeting. She said there was not to many changes from the prior months.  She said the 
difference was about $13,281.  She then went through the larger changes that occurred.   
 
Salary accounts had one major change that has not happened before.  She stated the lunch 
program was in the negative so we had to take the cafeteria bookkeepers salary and since the 
Board was in a position to fund the secretary salary it was charged to that account.  We have 
about $70K in the lunch program now which consists of students’ deposits so we cannot touch 
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that money.  Mrs. Vadas stated the cafeteria bookkeepers salary has always been charged to the 
lunch program and this has not happened in the past. 
 
For Benefits there was not much change.  There were additional FICA and Medicare costs.  The 
majority of the change was in unemployment.  She said we anticipated a larger amount to come 
through for unemployment costs but it did not.   
 
In Professional services she said our balance changed quite a bit.  A lot had to do with Special 
Education.  The speech and hearing and psychological testing were a big part.  We had 
encumbrances set aside of $45K which are areas that were difficult to anticipate.  We released a 
lot of those encumbrances in June.  We also had some attorney fees that did not come to fruition, 
and staff training we had money that was not used. 
 
Purchased Property Services was another area hard to predict.  She stated this is where we 
capture our emergency repairs.  We had a little set aside for that which did not happen.  With 
sewer & water we were holding $10K that did not come in. 
 
With Other Purchased Services we moved $100K from the Special Education Contingency 
account to cover the tuition.  In June there were a lot of encumbrances that were released in 
tuition.  Mrs. Vadas stated we release about $54K in tuition. 
Ms. Zukowski asked when you release the encumbrances is it still the case that the $100K would 
have been needed for covering the special education 
Mrs. Vadas stated we did release the $54K in June, for out-of-district tuition.  Moving the sped 
contingency account put us to a positive balance of $20K.  We moved the contingency account 
to cover the deficit in out-of-district tuition, and once encumbrances were liquidated it put us to a 
positive. 
 
Ms. Zukowski then asked if it would make sense when we are asking for the $27,238  to be put 
into the Non-Lapsing account to take the $20K balance and add it back in to the sped 
contingency account. 
Mrs. Vadas stated we had done that one time in the past but she stated she did not know the 
history of why. She stated she thought that was more of a Board decision and discussion. 
 
Ms. Zukowski stated her understanding was that when you pre-designate something you then 
don’t have to go through the hoops to have it approved at a later time and then it could be used to 
build a cushion for special education. 
Mrs. Vadas stated we have $63K in there now and if we add the $27,238 that would bump it up 
and we always add the $100K in the contingency in our budget.  
Dr. Rodrigue stated this would mean a board approval. 
Dr. Rodrigue also said we have about $200K in the non-lapsing now.  
Mr. Delia suggested to Ms. Zukowski to make the motion at the board meeting. 
Ms. Zukowski stated she believes that the resolution states that if it is unused then it should be 
designated as special education. 
 
The conversation then went to property and the equipment line. 
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Mrs. Vadas stated we were able to initiate an upgrade to our phone lines to be in-line with the 
town. She said we will implement our upgrade now and we have signed into a 5-year contract 
with Total Communications.  She said the contract will be less than the past or the annual cost 
and we will be paying about $30K vs $34K for the next 5 years.  We were also able to purchase 
the new POS (Point of Sale) equipment for the lunch program. She stated the total change in our 
equipment line was about $75K.   
 
She asked the sub-committee if there were any questions regarding the accounts. 
 
Mr. Delia asked about the transportation surplus. 
Mrs. Vadas stated we did have a $145K carryover credit over the prior year.  She stated we paid 
EdAdvance for runs that did not happen due to COVID.  We also had $32K in savings due to 
less days with All-Star.  
 
Mr. Delia asked about plant supplies and asked if that was due to cleaning.  Mr. Gerbert stated 
that was due to PPE.  Mr. Gerbert stated we have a good stockpile at our warehouse.   
 
Mrs. Vadas went on to discuss the COVID expenses.   
 
Mrs. Zukowski stated she was concerned about the question coming up of  if we ended up 
spending more than $2M on COVID expenses and what we got in terms of financial offset was 
$1M then where did that other $1M come from.   
 
Mrs. Vadas talked about the broad bucket of identifiable categories of saving offsets that were 
related to COVID.   
 
Dr. Rodrigue stated she appreciated the question Ms. Zukowski asked as that will come up and 
we need to legitimize that dollar.  She said the savings were mainly COVID savings that would 
not have happen if we did not have a pandemic.  
  
Dr. Rodrigue stated it should be generally known what is part of the savings number.  She said 
even if we can identify in a broader sense where these savings offset numbers come from.   
 
The discussion continued as to how to include this information. 
 
Public Participation: 
None 
 
Adjournment:   
Mr. Delia made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mrs. Zukowski moved the motion.  Mr. Delia 
second the motion. The meeting was adjourned at 3:25 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Joanne Morris 
THESE ARE DRAFT MINUTES AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE APPROVAL OF THE BOE 
CIP/CFF SUB COMMITTEE. 
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Newtown Board of Education Virtual Meeting 
CIP/Facilities/Finance Sub-Committee Minutes 

June 14, 2021, 5:30 p.m. 
 

 
 
Call to Order: The BOE CIP Sub Committee meeting was called to order at 2.00 pm by Mr. 
Delia   
 
Participants:  Dan Delia, Sub Committee Chair and BOE Vice Chair, Deborra Zukowski,  Sub-
Committee & Board Member, Tanja Vadas, Director of Business, Robert Gerbert, Director of 
Facilities, Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue, Superintendent, Dr. Michelle Ku, Chair, Board of Education 
 
Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 1:  Approval of May 13, 2021 Minutes  
This item was moved to the end of the meeting 
 
 
Item 2  Hawley Project Discussion 
 
Mr. Delia stated he invited Allen Adriani and Gordon Johnson from the Public Building & Site 
Commission but they did not attend.   
 
Mr. Delia asked Mr. Gerbert about putting students in temporary classrooms. 
Mr. Gerbert stated the estimate from the construction manager, gave 2 cost estimates.  The first 
cost estimate at $6.2M would include emptying the building of students and staff and would take 
9 months of construction. The second estimate was $7.6M which would be done in 3 different 
stages and would take 14 months.  They would do stages for each of the 21, 48 and 97 sections 
of the building. He stated there has been talk both ways and over a number of summer breaks. He 
said with the phasing we could be looking at shuffling students whether it’s creating additional 
space within the building or moving them elsewhere throughout the district.   
Mr. Delia asked if the $6.2M included the rental of a building and all expenses associated with 
moving an entire student body and staff or, is it just a cost estimate of the construction. 
Mr. Gerbert thought it only included the construction.   
Dr. Rodrigue stated the difference in the two estimates is that the phasing is over a much longer 
period of time. The $1.4M dollar difference will raise questions even though it is still under the 
$8M that they requested.  She also stated she remembers talking about the three phases and that 
it could never be just one summer, and we would be having to move students around.  She then 
asked Mr. Gerbert about temporarily housing.  
Mr. Gerbert said there is nowhere to put something of that magnitude.   
Dr. Rodrigue asked if it precludes us from looking at other buildings and their footprint? 
Mr. Gerbert said it is up to us to figure if these students fit into other schools, he asked the 
question does one school fit them all, or do we use the Community Center or another facility to 
help us out. 
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Dr. Rodrigue stated for a period of 9 months, she does not know of any other buildings to use.  
She said the phasing was better and more amendable to what we can get done, unless we have 
space for portables, but then the $6.2M goes up.  She said Hawley is not going to want their 
students at the high school for a year.  She indicated we could send students out to different 
buildings but she is not sure that is enough in a 9 month period.  It would require a lot of teacher 
resources.  She said she could not imagine who could house that many students, materials, desks.  
She then asked Mr. Gerbert what was the going rate for a classroom portable. 
Mr. Gerbert said he thought maybe $100K for a classroom.   
She said the first estimate could go to $6.5M and still be lower than $7.6M.   
Mr. Delia stated we would need an actual cost before we discuss this further. 
Mr. Gerbert stated there is a lot involved with portables such as site work etc. 
Dr. Ku asked what would be the number of classrooms that would need to be displaced if it was 
the 9 month phase.    
Mr. Gerbert stated there are 11 classrooms in the 21 section of Hawley.   
Mr. Delia stated that could be $1M if at $100K per portable. 
Dr. Ku asked about the 48 wing and how many classrooms. 
Mr.  Gerbert stated again, 11 classrooms. 
Mr. Gerbert stated the third phase is the 97 wing and there is not much going on as there is 
infrastructure already in place.  He further said there would be a couple of classrooms that don’t 
have a/c, probably 6 classrooms.  That would include only running duct work and not the 
magnitude of the other two phases. 
Mr. Delia said we need to know what is going on and the committee needs to tells us what is 
going on.   
Ms. Zukowski asked how long do we have to decide on which of the two we prefer and do and to 
figure out what the extraneous costs of moving the students would be. 
Mr. Gerbert stated he thought that Dan Rosenthal said they needed a final number by August to 
put on the ballot by November. 
Ms. Zukowski asked how long it would take to get an estimate of the additional cost on the 
physical space and the disruption to the educational process. 
Mrs. Vadas stated we need to think about the transportation aspect of all of this if students are to 
be moved.   
Dr. Rodrigue stated it is going to disrupt Hawley no matter how we look at it.  Whether we do it 
in phases and smaller sections of the bldg, we would still have to continually pull these students 
out and over a much longer period of time.   She said the 14 vs. 9 months we will still have to 
find space but less space because it will be a portion of the building not the entire bldg.  She 
further said there is a possibility we could take an entire wing of the High School.  Dr. 
Longobucco has already been thinking if she had to offer that area.  Dr. Rodrigue said we would 
have to see if it is a one-to-one and what else we would need to do.  She indicated we might have 
parents worry because they are at the high school, and also there is alot of psychological pieces 
we have to think about.  She said if we have the space internally, let’s do it for the less amount 
and less disruption and get it done in 9 months.   
Mr. Delia was under the impression that it was going to be done over 3 summers. 
Dr. Rodrigue thought they said they could get some work done but not all of it. 
Mr. Gerbert stated if we did it during the summers there would not be enough time and it could 
take 5 years.   
Dr. Rodrigue thought she remembered something about temporary housing. 
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Dr. Ku asked if the 14 months would have to be continuous and no break during the school year. 
Mr. Gerbert stated that would be correct. 
Dr. Ku stated she felt like the communication is not where it should be and we are having a 
conversation within our group and then there is a conversation happening with Public Bldg & 
Site.  She said she has reached out and has not gotten a response. She then asked how do we get 
all together in in the same room to have this conversation. 
Mr. Gerbert said we need to decide which route we are going to take and then price it out. 
Dr Rodrigue stated she thinks we need more information on all of this before we make this 
decision. She said it’s hard for us to say 3 phases or doing it in one unless we truly understand 
timeline.  We have not had any of that explained to us at all. 
Mr. Delia suggested maybe we should invite them to a full board meeting to explain to all 
members what is going on. 
Dr. Ku said it was worth to reach out to Dan Rosenthal.  Someone needs to bring everyone 
together and he may be the one to do that. Dr. Ku said she would reach out to him. 
Ms. Zukowski stated next Tuesday is the next meeting of Bldg & Site and she will be there to 
ask more information on the pre-step to the next step to see what information we can get and 
where their mind set is. 
 
Item 3  Financial Report 
 
End of Year Projected Balances 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated for the month of May we had some large balance changes.  But the overall 
total changes only came to $117.00.  She said the major movers were salaries, purchased 
property services, supplies, and property and the overall balance decreased from last month by 
$2,500.  We are looking at a year-end projection of $13,957.  
 
She further discussed the major movers in detail.  Salaries increased by $90K due to certified 
salaries.  She said the two areas were subs and home bound tutors.  We released anticipated 
funds in the anticipated obligations which increased that balance by $32K in the certified area; in 
non-certified there was a total change of $57K, due to the majority of that coming from 
educational assistance.  She further stated there has been alot of turnover.   
She then talked about the increase in balance of $42K for purchased property services.  This was 
due to bldg & grounds contracted services and water & sewer.   
She then stated supplies decreased by $36K.  That account is still above and projected to come in 
at $102K 
With property there were two E-rate projects that needed to be done.  An upgrade for 
infrastructure of switches at Newtown Middle School, and access points that needed to be 
upgraded at the High School. The total was about $90K and was budgeted for but was not 
encumbered in previous financial statements.  
She talked briefly on the COVID expense update which has not changed from the last time.  
Total expense of just over $2.7M for all of COVID related expenditures.  
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Transfers 
 
Mrs. Vadas reviewed the 3 transfers as part of the financial report.  The request to move funds 
from the Paraeducators to cover salaries in the Technology Dept. for the .6 position which was 
approved by the board this year and added.  The request to move $130K from electricity to 
textbooks to cover K-5 math program, and the request to move the SpEd Contingency over to the 
out-of-district tuition to cover those costs. 
 
She talked briefly about the SpEd out-of-district tuition that is currently at a negative $133K.  
She then stated the overall SpEd Dept. is ahead by $366K. 
 
Item 4  Transfers Policy 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated she wanted to get a sense of how transfers should be handled or expected to be 
handled.  She said she is having a hard time figuring out what exactly the policy means.  The 
discussion focused around the wording in the policy and the process of transfers. 
Mr. Delia asked if she was talking about transfers that the Director of Business has to make.  
Mrs. Vadas stated yes. 
Mr. Delia stated we should transfer this discussion to the policy committee and have Mrs. Vadas 
attend.  He also stated the Policy is not very supportive of good budget writing for the following 
year. 
Dr. Ku stated she remembers when this policy was revised and was based on the town side and 
how they managed things and it was viewed thru that perspective.  She wants to maintain the 
idea that the Board of Education does not have one checking account that we turn over to the 
Town Financial Director to move pieces around as needed.  There is a certain amount of checks 
and balances that are put into this policy that protects us.  She said the Board is held accountable 
at how we spend our money and if we change our mind we do need to be able to say we changed 
our mind and this is how we want the money spent. 
The discussion continued on the transfer process.   
Ms. Zukowski asked if it might make sense to reach out to Bob Tait, Town Financial Director, 
and ask about the high level goal what would justify the approach we have now vs over much 
more simple and transparent. 
Mrs. Vadas stated we initiate transfers in the beginning of the year one time when we first start 
moving pieces around.    
Mr. Delia asked if we can have the policy committee review this policy and ask to invite Mrs. 
Vadas to attend. 
Mrs. Vadas will talk with Bob Tait before attending the policy meeting. 
 
 
 
Item 5  Discussion and Recommendation to BOE for Food Service Amendment 2021-2022 
 
Mrs. Vadas stated the food service amendment is all set for the Board of Education meeting to 
ask for approval. She stated she is in full support of the amendment. 
Mr. Delia stated the Committee will support the recommendation. 
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Public Comment 
None 
 
Item 1:  Approval of May 13, 2021 Minutes  
Mrs Zukowski moved to accept the minutes of May 13, 2021.  Mr Delia seconds the motion. 
Motion passes to approve the minutes of May 13, 2021.  
 
 
Adjournment:   
The meeting was adjourned at 3:09 pm. 
 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Joanne Morris 
 
THESE ARE DRAFT MINUTES AND ARE SUBJECT TO THE APPROVAL OF THE BOE 
CIP/CFF SUB COMMITTEE. 
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